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Abstract 
This paper studies how the inconsistent product attributes reviews affect the 
consumer purchase intention, and discusses the mediating role of information 
processing fluency and the moderating role of the relationship norm and the 
ambiguity tolerance. In this study, 3 experiments were conducted to examine 
the significant effect of inconsistent product attribute reviews on the purchase 
intention, and the mediating effect of information processing fluency. The re-
lationship between the relationship norm and ambiguity tolerance was also 
examined. The experimental results validate the research hypothesis, and the 
research also discusses the theoretical contribution, the management inspira-
tion and the future research direction. 
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1. Introduction 

Online review is the product evaluation put forward by consumers through the 
shopping website or the third party review website, which includes the evalua-
tion of product quality, service, logistics, packaging, and even the purchase and 
use of a particular product or service by a consumer. The content of online re-
views covers a wide range of products, such as product quality, price, service at-
titude, environmental atmosphere, appearance style and so on, providing a lot of 
product information and usage information for other consumers’ reference de-
cision. The current study considers online reviews only as positive or negative, 
without considering positive and negative coexistence. Even if a small number of 
scholars pay attention to the situation of positive and negative coexistence, there 
is no further research on the inconsistent content. However, in the real situation, 
consumers are often faced with positive and negative coexistence, which will 
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greatly increase the usefulness of online reviews, and have a great impact on 
consumers’ purchase intention. When faced with the inconsistent reviews, how 
should the store guide consumers to make purchasing decisions, to enlarge the 
impact of positive evaluation or correct the image of negative evaluation? Or 
both? In the face of different characteristics of consumers, how should enter-
prises communicate with them? 

2. Theoretical Background 
2.1. Ambivalence Online Review and Purchase Intention 

Simple positive and negative reviews do not constitute inconsistencies in online 
reviews, but the proportion of positive and negative reviews is the key to consti-
tute inconsistencies (Huang, Feng, & Xie, 2010). In the positive and negative re-
views, the dominant reviews will be affected by the conflict reaction, and the ac-
cumulation of conflict will reduce the effectiveness of the leading reviews, finally 
the contradiction of attitude will rise (Chen & Chen, 2009). If a product is clearly 
dominated by negative reviews, consumers will immediately abandon the prod-
uct and then find better products and services. 

Consumers have both positive and negative cognition or emotion about the 
same attribute of the product, as well as the different attributes of the product. 
For online reviews, it consists of intra-attribute ambivalence and inter-attribute 
ambivalence. Intra-attribute ambivalence means “there are positive and negative 
evaluations toward the same product attribute in inconsistent online reviews of 
product attribute”. Inter-attribute ambivalence means “there are positive and 
negative evaluations toward the different product attributes in inconsistent on-
line reviews of product attribute”. 

The cognitive dissonance theory holds that when consumers find inconsistent 
information, they feel psychological conflict and nervousness, hoping to change 
the inconsistency through attitude or behavior (Festinger, 1957). When faced 
with intra-attribute ambivalence, consumers receive both positive and negative 
reviews of the same product attribute. This direct conflict leads to a greater de-
gree of cognitive dissonance. Consumers do not know how to judge the quality 
of products and they are more likely to feel the difficulty of information 
processing (MacDonald & Zanna, 1998). It could be forecasted that consumers 
need to spend more time and effort on information processing to make purchase 
decisions (Lee & Labroo, 2004). When faced with inter-attribute ambivalence, 
consumers receive positive and negative reviews of different product attributes. 
They will produce inconsistent judgement toward different product attributes. 
This inconsistent judgement results in a low sense of conflict, and thus a low 
sense of cognitive dissonance. Based on the above analysis, this study proposes 
the hypothesis 1: 

H1: compared to inter-attribute ambivalence, the intra-attribute ambivalence 
has a more significant impact on consumers’ purchase intention, more able to 
reduce consumers’ purchase intention. 
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2.2. The Mediating Effect of Information Processing Fluency 

The information processing fluency refers to the difficulty degree of subjective 
perception in the process of handling object information (Novemsky et al., 
2007). The key concept fluency of this study refers to the difficulty of identifying 
target stimuli through semantic analysis (Hamann, 1990; Whittlesea, 1993). 
There is a positive evaluation of products, but also negative evaluation of prod-
ucts in inconsistent online reviews of product attribute. The process of reading 
online reviews is the process of parsing semantics and consumers differ in the 
degree of difficulty in semantic parsing. That is, inconsistent product attribute 
reviews will affect the consumer’s information processing fluency. 

When consumers are confronted with intra-attribute ambivalence, their 
product knowledge is not enough to make them satisfied with their decisions, 
which allows consumers to perceive greater risk. In order to mitigate this risk 
perception, consumers will search for more information to avoid psychological 
burdens, and try to avoid information that may cause cognitive dissonance in 
order to improve the satisfaction of purchasing decisions. That is, faced with 
intra-attribute ambivalence, consumers will produce greater psychological con-
flict and their information processing fluency is also low. As to make a satisfac-
tory purchase decision, they will spend more time and energy into the semantic 
parsing and information searching. When faced with inter-attribute ambiva-
lence, the inconsistency is small, and consumers will produce a small psycholog-
ical conflict. The information processing fluency is relatively high, and they will 
spend less time and energy into the semantic parsing and information searching 
to make a purchase decision. Studies have shown that people are more likely to 
produce buying behavior when they are fluent in external information. When 
people feel higher information processing fluency, they think their behavior is 
“right”, which leads to their subsequent behavior enhancement (Avnet, 2006). 
When people feel lower information processing fluency, they will spend more 
time gathering and analyzing information, easier to postpone decision making 
(Novemsky et al., 2007). 

Through the above analysis, it is found that different types of inconsistent 
product attribute reviews will lead to different degrees of information processing 
fluency and different degree of influence on consumers’ purchase intention. 
Based on the above analysis, this study puts forward hypothesis 2: 

H2: The information processing fluency plays a mediating role in the effect of 
inconsistent product attribute reviews on consumers’ purchase intention. 

2.3. The Moderating Effect of Relationship Norm 

The relationship norm refers to the expectation of the consumer and the enter-
prise on the behavior involving the relationship between them (Aggarwal, 2004). 
Mara, Edwards, Clark and Mills (1993) put forward two kinds of relationship 
norms-transaction relationship norm and common relationship norm. The core 
difference between the two relationship norms is: when consumers and enter-
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prises establish the transaction relationship norm, consumers will be based on 
the value of the exchange of expectations and perceptions to take the corres-
ponding behavior, that is, the individual hope that the benefits paid can be a 
corresponding fair return. This relationship is similar to a businessman’s part-
nership. When consumers and enterprises establish a common relationship 
norm, consumers’ pay is to maintain the relationship and meet others’ needs. 
Consumers are not only concerned about their own interests, but also will take 
the initiative to understand the needs of enterprises, and this relationship is sim-
ilar to friends, family communication patterns. 

Specifically, when consumers and enterprises are in the transaction relation-
ship norm, consumers will compare their input with output. When the input is 
greater than output, the consumer will be less willing to buy, but when the out-
put is greater than input, consumers will be more willing to buy (Aggarwal, 
2004). The intra-attribute ambivalence may increase the consumer’s resistance 
and skepticism (Kirmani & Zhu, 2007), and the information processing fluency 
becomes low. Consumers may suffer a big loss with high perceived risk. The 
purchase cost may be higher than the purchase benefit. In this case, consumers 
believe that the input is greater than output, and consumers are less willing to 
buy. Conversely, when faced with inter-attribute ambivalence, the information 
processing fluency becomes high. Consumers may suffer a small loss with low 
perceived risk. On the other hand, the relationship between the consumer and 
the enterprise or the brand is similar to friendship. Consumers have strong emo-
tional connection and high trust (Grégoire & Fisher, 2008), and want to main-
tain their friendly relationship (Stutman & Newell, 1990). At the same time, in 
the common relationship norm, consumers will stand in the corporate perspec-
tive. They hope that enterprises can achieve better results, and they are willing to 
make it. According to the theory of benign conflict, benign evaluation refers to 
the subjective perception of normative, acceptable and reasonable things. When 
faced with intra-attribute ambivalence, the same attribute has both positive 
evaluation and negative evaluation. In the case of common relationship norm, 
consumers have a stronger sense of trust to the enterprise. They have a higher 
self-explanatory mechanism and basis. They will also produce a benign evalua-
tion when they feel the conflict, thus considering the conflict reasonable and ac-
ceptable. When faced with inter-attribute ambivalence, different attributes have 
both positive evaluation and negative evaluation. Consumers lack the basis of 
benign explanations when they explain themselves. The information processing 
fluency is lower, and the perceived risk is higher, therefore the purchase inten-
tion will be weaker. 

It can be seen that different relationship norms will moderate the effect of in-
consistent product attribute reviews on the information processing fluency, 
which leads to different influence of consumers’ purchase intention. Based on 
the above analysis, this study puts forward hypotheses: 

H3a: In the case of transaction relationship norm, the intra-attribute ambiva-
lence can reduce the information processing fluency and thus reduce consumers’ 
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purchase intention. 
H3b: In the case of common relationship norm, the inter-attribute ambiva-

lence can reduce the information processing fluency and thus reduce the con-
sumers’ purchase intention. 

2.4. The Moderating Effect of Ambiguity Tolerance 

Ambiguity tolerance is often regarded as a personality trait in which individuals 
tend to perceive and respond to vague situations or stimuli (Zenasni & Lubart, 
2008). It refers to the way in which individuals perceive and process the vague 
impressions caused by inconsistent clues when confronted with inconsistent 
clues (Furnham & Ribchester, 1995). McLain argues that “vagueness” means that 
consumers do not understand the inconsistent clues, while “tolerance” means 
“grudging acceptance” and “intolerance” means “refusal”. When faced with in-
consistentt reviews, consumers need to consider the complex situations of many 
positive and negative clues simultaneously, and the situation presents inconsis-
tent elements to form difficult situations. Finally they are in a “ambiguity” state. 

When the consumers’ ambiguity tolerance is high, consumers will think of the 
inconsistent product attribute reviews as appealing, challenging and interesting. 
They will devote more time and energy to information processing, while more 
likely to obtain a high level of information processing fluency, thus they have a 
strong desire to buy. When faced with inter-attribute ambivalence, according to 
the theory of benign conflict, consumers will consider this kind of inconsistency 
as a benign evaluation, and the conflict will be considered reasonable and ac-
ceptable. However, when faced with intra-attribute ambivalence, the benign 
evaluation is not established. This is because the inconsistent product attribute 
reviews indirectly indicates that the product has a certain attribute that is con-
troversial, in which case the consumer perceives a greater risk and the willing-
ness to buy is reduced. When the consumer’s ambiguity tolerance is low, con-
sumers will perceive inconsistent product attribute reviews as threatening and 
unacceptable, consumers whose ambiguity tolerance is low will tend to give up 
to circumvent the potential risks, and will not spend more time and effort clari-
fying the reasons for this inconsistency. So in this case, whether it is intra- 
attribute ambivalence or inter-attribute ambivalence, consumers will perceive a 
low level of information processing fluency, and they have a low purchase inten-
tion. 

Thus, the ambiguity tolerance will moderate the relationship between the in-
consistent product attribute reviews and information processing fluency and 
then affect consumers purchase intention. Based on the above analysis, the fol-
lowing hypotheses are proposed: 

H4a: When the consumer’ ambiguity tolerance is high, the intra-attribute am-
bivalence can reduce the information processing fluency and thus reduce con-
sumers’ purchase intention. 

H4b: When consumers’ ambiguity tolerance is low, there is no difference in 
the effect of inconsistent product attribute reviews on the information processing 
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fluency. 

3. Experiment Design 

Based on the above analysis, this study will verify the hypothesis by three expe-
riments. Experiment 1 explores the effects of inconsistent product attribute re-
views on consumers’ purchase intention and the mediating effect of information 
processing fluency (H1 and H2) from the perspective of information processing. 
In experiment 2, it is discussed whether the effects will be changed (H3a and 
H3b) after adding the relationship norm, and the mediating effect of informa-
tion processing fluency can be further validated. Experiment 3 mainly examines 
whether the different characteristics of consumers will influence the main effect 
and the mediating effect (H4a and H4b). 

3.1. Experiment 1 

The purpose of experiment one is to verify the effect of inconsistent product 
attribute reviews on consumers’ purchase intention (H1), and to test the me-
diating effect of information processing fluency (H2). In order to determine the 
suitable control material, this research has carried out the preliminary experi-
ment. To avoid the confounding effects of real brands, we use virtual brands in 
our labs. We use the handset because the handset is consumers’ very familiar 
product category, and it is also relatively easy to cause inconsistent product 
attribute reviews. Through the pre-test one, we established the cell phone’s rep-
resentative product attributes as stimulus, respectively configuration perfor-
mance and exterior design. Through the pre-test two, we determined that the 
stimulation of inconsistent product attribute reviews was successful. 

Experiment one adopts single factor (inconsistent product attribute reviews: 
inter-attribute ambivalence VS intra-attribute ambivalence) inter-group design. 
and the dependent variable is the purchase intention. The experiment uses the 
scene simulation method to study the consumer’s buying behavior in the specific 
situation. Then, the trial is required to fill in the operating test scale about the 
inconsistent product attribute reviews (Jeyakumar et al., 1999), information 
processing fluency (Lee & Larbroo, 2004), and purchase intention (Sweeney et 
al., 1999). The participants were asked to fill in demographic information, in-
cluding gender, age, occupation, and familiarity with the mobile phone and the 
importance attached to the product attributes in reviews. 

3.2. Results 

Through SPSS data analysis, we find that the formal scale has good reliability 
and validity. Because, in the inter-attribute ambivalence, scores of inter-attribute 
ambivalence are higher than those of intra-attribute ambivalence, P = 0.001. In 
the intra-attribute ambivalence, scores of intra-attribute ambivalence are higher 
than those of inter-attribute ambivalence, P = 0.001. So we know that the mani-
pulation of inconsistent product attribute comment is successful. Experimental 
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one is based on single factor (inconsistent product attribute reviews: in-
ter-attribute ambivalence vs. intra-attribute ambivalence) inter-group design. 

The manipulation of inter-attribute ambivalence is marked as 0, and the ma-
nipulation of intra-attribute ambivalence is marked as 1. We use the inconsistent 
product attribute reviews as the independent variable, and purchase intention is 
the dependent variable, and then we do the variance analysis. The analysis re-
sults show that the main effect is significant, F(1, 62) = 135.023, P = 0.000 < 0.05, 
supporting H1. Compared to inter-attribute ambivalence, the purchase intention 
will be weaker after reading the intra-attribute ambivalence. As shown in Figure 
1. 

The mean value of 4 items of information processing fluency is taken as the 
value of the information processing fluency. The Bootstrap method based on 
Hayes (2013) is used to test the mediating effect of information processing flu-
ency. First, the sample size is set to 5000, and under the confidence interval of 
95%, the results of the mediation test do not include 0 (LLCT = −1.3067, ULCI = 
−0.3248), which indicates that the mediating effect of information processing 
fluency is significant. 

At the same time, in order to further test the mediating effect of information 
processing fluency, we use Baron and Kenny (1986) method to carry on the re-
gression analysis. With the purchase intention as the dependent variable, the in-
consistent product attribute reviews as the independent variable, the regression 
result shows that the adjusted R is 0.176, and the model is significant, P = 0.000. 
The regression is significant. The coefficient is −1.648, P = 0.000. With the in-
formation processing fluency as the dependent variable, the inconsistent product 
attribute reviews as the independent variable, the regression result shows that 
the adjusted R is 0.192 and the model is significant, P = 0.000. The regression is 
significant. The coefficient is −0.883, P = 0.002. With the purchase intention as 
the dependent variable, the inconsistent product attribute reviews and the in-
formation processing fluency as the independent variables, the regression result 
shows that the adjusted R is 0.395, and the model is significant, P = 0.000. The 
regression is significant. The coefficient is −0.916, P = 0.012, but the significance 
reduced. The specific regression results are as shown in Table 1. 

 

 
Figure 1. Effect of inconsistent product attribute reviews on purchase intention. 
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Table 1. Inconsistent product attribute reviews * information processing fluency. 

variable 

Model 1 Model 2 Model 3 

Purchase intention 
Information processing 

fluency 
Purchase intention 

Coefficient 
β 

Significance 
P 

Coefficient 
β 

Significance 
p 

Coefficient 
β 

Significance 
P 

Inconsistent product 
attribute reviews 

−1.648 0.000 −0.883 0.000 −0.916 0.000 

Information 
processing fluency 

    0.385 0.001 

Adjusted R 0.176 0.192 0.395 

significance 0.000 0.002 0.012 

3.3. Experiment 2 

In experiment 2, we will study the moderating effect of relationship norm on the 
purchase intention (H3a and h3b), and further verify the main effect and me-
diating effect. In order to further verify the main effect, experiment 2 will adopt 
a different experimental material. According to Tu et al. (2007) research on the 
product type, mobile phones and sports shoes are different types of stimuli rep-
resentative, so the Experiment 2 will use sports shoes as stimulus. For the start of 
relationship norm, we use the method of Aggarwal (2004) and Huang et al. 
(2009) to manipulate the scene simulation method. Similar to experiment one, 
we conduct a preliminary experiment. Through the pre-test one, we established 
the sports shoes’ representative product attributes as stimulus, respectively fa-
shion and wear resistance. Through the pre-test two, we determined that the 
stimulation of inconsistent product attribute reviews was successful. 

Experiment 2 adopts the inter-group factor design of 2 (inconsistent product 
attribute reviews: inter-attribute ambivalence vs. intra-attribute ambivalence) * 2 
(relationship norm: transaction relationship norm vs. common relationship 
norm). This experiment uses the situational hypothesis to inspire the relation-
ship norm between the trial and the shop (Aggarwal, 2004; Huang et al., 2009). 
The existing research shows that the experimental method can initiate the cor-
responding relationship norm (Clark, 1986). Then, it is similar to experiment 
one, but we increase the operating test scale of the relationship norm (Aggarwal, 
2004). 

3.4. Results 

Through SPSS data analysis, the formal scale has good reliability and validity, 
and the manipulation of inconsistent product attribute reviews and the rela-
tionship norm is also successful.  

The analysis results show that the inconsistent product attribute comment has 
significant effect on purchase intention, F(1, 99) = 144.3, P = 0.034 < 0.05, sup-
porting H1. With reference to the Bootstrap method proposed by Hayes (2013), 
the results of the mediating test do not include 0 (LLCT = −0.424, ULCI = 
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−0.053), indicating that the mediating effect is significant. Like experiment 1, we 
use Baron and Kenny (1986) method to carry on the regression analysis and the 
results support H2. 

The common relationship norm is marked as 0, and the transaction relation-
ship norm is marked as 1. First, we examine the moderating effect of relation-
ship norm, the results show that the interaction of inconsistent product attribute 
reviews * relationship norm is significant, F(1, 99) = 18.949, P = 0.000. As shown 
in Figure 2, in the case of transaction relationship norm, the information 
processing fluency of inter-attribute ambivalence is higher, P = 0.007, support-
ing H3a, and in the case of common relationship norm, the information 
processing fluency of intra-attribute ambivalence is higher, P = 0.001, support-
ing H3b.  

3.5. Experiment 3 

The purpose of experiment three is to examine whether the consumers’ different 
ambiguity tolerance will influence purchase intention when faced with inconsis-
tent product attribute reviews (H4a and H4b). In order to guarantee the reliabil-
ity and validity of the experimental materials, the stimuli are similar to experi-
ment 2. Experiment 3 adopts single factor (inconsistent product attribute re-
views: inter-attribute ambivalence VS intra-attribute ambivalence) inter-group 
design. Then, it is similar to experiment one, but we increase the operating test 
scale of ambiguity tolerance measurement scale (Stanley Budner, 1962). 

3.6. Results 

According to SPSS data analysis, the formal scale has good reliability and validi-
ty, and the manipulation of inconsistent product attribute reviews is successful. 
The main effect and mediating effect also proved remarkable. Then the regula-
tion of ambiguity tolerance is proved. The mean value of the 16 questions of the  

 

 
Figure 2. The moderating effect of relationship norm. 
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Figure 3. The moderating effect of ambiguity tolerance. 

 
ambiguity tolerance is taken as the value of the ambiguity tolerance degree. First, 
we examine the moderating effect of ambiguity tolerance, the results show that 
the interaction of inconsistent product attribute reviews * the ambiguity toler-
ance is significant, F(1, 97) = 19.442, P = 0.000. 

Details as shown in Figure 3, when consumers’ ambiguity tolerance is low, 
there is no difference in the information processing fluency of inter-attribute 
ambivalence and intra-attribute ambivalence, P = 0.818 > 0.05, supporting H4a, 
and when consumers’ ambiguity tolerance is higher, the information processing 
fluency of inter-attribute ambivalence is higher, P = 0.000, supporting H4b. 

4. General Discussion 

From the source of inconsistent reviews, Experiment one shows that the main 
effect is significant, F(1, 62) = 135.023, P = 0.000 < 0.05, supporting that incon-
sistent product attribute reviews have a significant impact on purchase intention. 
Compared to inter-attribute ambivalence, intra-attribute ambivalence has a 
greater influence on information processing fluency, and the purchase intention 
is lower. Through research we can find that in the case of transaction relation-
ship norm, the information processing fluency of inter-attribute ambivalence is 
higher, P = 0.007, the intra-attribute ambivalence can reduce the information 
processing fluency and thus reduce consumers’ purchase intention. In the case 
of common relationship norm, the information processing fluency of intra- 
attribute ambivalence is higher, P = 0.001, the inter-attribute ambivalence can 
reduce the information processing fluency and thus reduce the consumers’ pur-
chase intention. When the consumer’s ambiguity tolerance is high, the informa-
tion processing fluency of inter-attribute ambivalence is higher, P = 0.000. The 
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intra-attribute ambivalence can reduce the information processing fluency and 
reduce the consumers’ purchase intention. When consumers’ ambiguity toler-
ance is low, there is no difference in the information processing fluency of inter- 
attribute ambivalence and intra-attribute ambivalence, P = 0.818 > 0.05. The in-
consistent product attribute reviews have no significant effect on the informa-
tion processing fluency. 

This study has the following implications for future research: from the infor-
mation processing angle. It enriches the research of inconsistent product 
attribute reviews. Considering the individual characteristics of consumers and 
the relationship between consumers and enterprises, this paper provides a new 
theoretical perspective for future research. 

5. Managerial Implications and Limitations 

From the problems about inconsistent reviews that consumers encounter in on-
line shopping, the study could solve the problem through model construction 
and empirical research, which has an important enlightenment to the enterprise 
management practice. 

The merchants had better prioritize the intra-attribute ambivalence. Accord-
ing to the study, the intra-attribute ambivalence is more likely to reduce the 
buyer’s purchase intention than the inter-attribute ambivalence. Therefore, 
when dealing with inconsistent online reviews, the merchants should prioritize 
the intra-attribute ambivalence and reduce the negative impact that may occur. 

The relationship norm adjusts the effect of inconsistent product attribute re-
views on consumers’ purchase intention. As the connection between enterprises 
and consumers, the relationship norm plays an important role in the interaction 
between enterprises and consumers. The common relationship norm essentially 
alleviates consumers’ sense of conflict in the face of inconsistent product 
attribute reviews, and enhances the consumers’ self-explanation and trust to the 
enterprise. While in the case of transaction relationship norm, the consumer and 
the enterprise pay for the corresponding return. Therefore, they do not have the 
sense of trust. When faced with the inconsistent reviews, they still perceive a 
high sense of conflict. Therefore, the good relationship between enterprises and 
consumers helps to improve the efficiency of interaction with consumers. 

Faced with consumers of different ambiguity tolerance, the merchants should 
promptly respond to consumers’ online consultation and communicate actively 
with consumers. They should understand the causes of consumer ambivalence, 
and take different measures for different consumers. For consumers with high 
ambiguity tolerance, they should be patient with possible confusion and proac-
tively answer information that consumers may face. They have to minimize the 
psychological conflict of consumers, and improve their information processing 
fluency. For consumers with low ambiguity tolerance, it may not be enough to 
save the hearts of consumers simply from the perspective of product informa-
tion. The merchants can try to win this group in terms of product benefits and 
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product discounts. 
Negative reviews are more persuasive to potential consumers than positive 

online reviews, and we should avoid negative reviews on the following aspects: 
1) Pre-purchase precautions. To fully inform the consumer of the function of the 
product and the emotional pleasure that may be acquired before purchasing, and 
avoid fraud; 2) Negative reviews should be dealt with in a timely manner, with 
particular emphasis on the review of remedies, whether it is inter-ambivalence 
or intra-ambivalence. When there are negative comments, you should respond 
in time to improve the customer’s degree of goodwill. 

As far as this research is concerned, limited to time, method and data, there 
are still many deficiencies in this research, which need to be further expanded 
and deepened in future research. The sample size and the research object need to 
be enlarged. Although this research sample satisfies the research needs, the in-
crease of sample size will be able to achieve more ideal results. In addition, the 
object of this study is the university students, although they are the representa-
tive power of the network shopping, and it is better to expand the sample object, 
including the white-collar workers, the worker and so on. The experimental 
conditions are limited. Due to the limitations of experimental conditions, we do 
not have a real shopping scene. We use the questionnaires to investigate in the 
laboratory simulating a shopping scene. If the conditions allow, consumers’ 
shopping choice under the real shopping scene will be able to better explain the 
relationship between the inconsistent product attribute reviews and the purchase 
intention. The elimination of control variables needs to be more rigorous. This 
study tries to avoid the effect of price, brand, rating and other factors on con-
sumers’ purchase intention. However, the influence of these factors on consum-
ers’ purchase intention is still not completely excluded, and the research conclu-
sions will be affected to some extent. 
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